MINUTES OF MEETING OF CAVAN COUNTY COUNCIL HELD ON

14th JANUARY, 2013 IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, COURTHOUSE, CAVAN
COUNCILLOR P. O’REILLY, CATHAOIRLEACH PRESIDING

PRESENT:
Councillors M. Argue, W. Bennett, D. Blake, A. Boylan, C. Boylan, D. Boylan, A. Boyle, Damien Brady, Danny Brady, G. Brady, F. Curtin, J. P. Feeley, M. Maguire Lynch, P. McDonald, S. McKiernan, P. McVitty, G. Murray, J. O’Hare, S. P. O’Reilly, N. Smyth, P. Smith, S. Smith, V. Smith, P. Walsh
IN ATTENDANCE:

J. Keyes, County Manager

J. McLoughlin, Director of Services






G. Finn, Director of Services





E. Doyle, Director of Services






E. McGinn, Senior Staff Officer 

1. To confirm Minutes of Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 13th December 2012.



Miontuairiscĺ cruinnithe 13th Nollaig 2012 a dhearbhu.



It was:



Proposed by Councillor S. Smith

         Seconded by Councillor P. McVitty

             And




Resolved:

 “that Minutes of Meeting held on 13th December, 2012 be hereby approved.
2. To note Minutes of Meeting of Housing & Cultural Affairs Strategic Policy Committee held on 26 September, 2012
Noted
3. To note County Manager’s Orders.5
Noted.
4. To hear presentation from Mr. Finian Joyce, Chief Fire Officer, Leitrim County Council on the Cross Border “Driving Change” Project.
Mr. Finian Joyce, Chief Fire Officer, Leitrim County Council stated that this Cross Border project which has been funded by Interreg and is co-sponsored by Government Departments North and South aims to improve safety awareness of road users in the Border area. It also aims to improve the response capability of emergency service personnel in the border counties.
Mr. Ian McQuitty, Project Manager stated that Driving Change is a three year collaborative project between the Northern Ireland Fire & Rescue Service (NIFRS), the Fire Services of the six ‘border counties’ in the Republic of Ireland, the Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety (DHSSPS), the Department of Environment, Heritage and Local Government (DEHLG) and Public Achievement, a youth focused voluntary organisation. This project is part-financed by the European Union’s European Regional Development Fund (ERDF) through the INTERREG IVA Cross-border Programme managed by the Special European Union Programmes Body (SEUPB).   He stated that the Driving Change project aims to work in partnership across statutory, voluntary and community sectors to improve the health and safety of the people living and travelling in the border area by delivering a range of improvements in relation to Road Safety.  The project is adopting a two strand approach to tackle Road Safety issues in the border area by building on the existing strong cooperation between Fire and Rescue Services on both sides of the border to provide an enhanced response to Road Traffic Collisions (RTCs).  The project will invest in training and equipment for fire service personnel on both sides of the border to improve standards of extrication, vehicle stabilisation and casualty handling at the scene.  He stated that enhanced medical skills for firefighters attending road traffic collisions will be provided through the First Person on Scene (FPOS) training.  He stated that to date 21 RTC courses have been completed with all 7 fire services being represented in the training.  He stated that 256 officers from 51 fire stations throughout the border counties had been trained.  It is hoped 132 personnel will receive training using a Best Practice approach over a 3 year period and each fire station in these high risk areas will have at least one or two staff FPOS trained giving additional resilience in terms of road safety and bringing a new level of skill and knowledge to each station.  The project will engage with young people (aged 17 – 25) and their families to deliver a range of initiatives which will address the driving habits and attitudes of young people. Driving Change staff will work across Northern Ireland & the Border region of the Republic of Ireland to establish youth coaching networks. These groups, made up of young people, will design, deliver & publicise practical projects, which will promote safer driving amongst all young people.  Mr. McQuitty stated that the project has three key themes: improved access to Road Safety services, education and information and workforce mobility.  He stated that to date a cross border seminar took place to improve workforce integration which was attended by 90 delegates.  He stated that in relation to education and information the project has engaged with over 45 community youth organisations and delivered road safety workshops to over 1300 young people.  
Councillor P. O’Reilly thanked Mr. Joyce and Mr. McQuitty for their presentations.

5. To approve attendance of members at the following:
(a) Espernza Enterprises – Westport 11-12 January, 2013

Councillor S. McKiernan
(b) Clare Tourist Council and Clare County Council National Tourism Conference to be held in the Falls Hotel, Ennistymon, Co. Clare from 17-19 January, 2013.

Councillors G. Murray, S. Smith, P. Walsh, S.P. O’Reilly, F. Curtin, A. Boylan, P.O’Reilly

(c) Conference on “Local Electoral Area Boundaries” to be held in the Silver Tassie Hotel, Letterkenny from 18-20 January.

Councillor A. Boyle
(d) TJK Conferences Ltd., Training Seminar to be held in Patrick Punch Hotel, Limerick from 25-27 January, 2013.

Councillors N. Smyth, D. Boylan, P. Smith.
(e) Celtic Conferences “Debt Solutions – the new Personal Insolvency Legislation” being held in the Celtic Ross Hotel, Rosscarbery, Co. Cork from 25-27 January, 2013.

Councillors Danny Brady, S.P. O’Reilly
6. (a) To note reply from National Transport Authority regarding the provision of bus shelters.
Noted
(b) To note reply from Department of the Environment, Community & Local Government regarding Local Property Tax.

Noted.
7. Irish Water Progress Report – Eoin Doyle, Director of Services.
Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services stated that under EU/IMF agreement the Government is required to undertake independent assessment of water services and implement recommendations.  The report recommended that Irish Water be the independent state owned company to take over the water sector and implementation in now underway.
Mr. Doyle stated that all assets and liabilities would be transferred to the new company.  He stated that while Irish Water under the remit of Bord Gais was in its developmental infancy, the local authority was to remain an agency of Irish Water and repairs would be carried out under local service agreements.  He stated that this would continue until 2017-18.  He stated that in the meantime the Council was working on fast-tracking investment in a number of major water and waste water projects around the county.  Mr. Doyle explained that the soon to be introduced water metering would be carried out on a regional basis and that the executive were eager regardless of how the new semi-state company is set up that the responsibilities of the local authorities would not be diminished.

Councillor A. Boylan stated that treated water is not needed for animals stating that the cost associated with using metered water for such purposes would be an extra cost to farmers and allowances should be made for this.  He also asked if Irish Water would be taking over group water schemes in the future.  
Councillor C. Boylan stated that in the past Water and Sewerage services was a large part of business for the elected members and this will now change when Irish Water takes over.  He stated that the role of group water schemes should not be taken over by Irish Water as most of these schemes were put in place by voluntary organizations.  He proposed that the Council make a recommendation to the Minister stating that local contractors should be used in the operation and installation of water meters on a regional basis.  This was seconded by Councillor A. Boylan.

Councillor W. Bennett stated that it was his understanding that call centres would be established when Irish Water is set up and he was anxious that any such potential new employer should be located locally.

Councillor S. Smith stated that his greatest fear would be that the maintenance of local services in rural areas would be neglected in comparison to larger urban areas.  He stated that what is best value for money is not always the best value for people.
Councillor J. O’Hare proposed that the Council write to Bord Gais Eireann requesting that appropriate service level agreements be entered into between Irish Water Ltd and Cavan County Council for the supply and treatment of water in Cavan.  This was seconded by Councillor W. Bennett.

In response Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services stated that there are no proposed changes in relation to group water schemes and they will continue to work the way they are. He stated that Irish Water will be in charge of metering and the local authorities are presently preparing a database of where meters should be installed.  He stated that the role of the elected members into the future should not be undermined as a partnership approach needs to be maintained.

8. To declare the following road to be a public road in accordance with Section 11 of the Roads Act, 1993 – 
· The road known as Cherrymount Housing Development in the townland of Keadew, Cavan, Co. Cavan.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor A. Boylan
Seconded by Councillor M. Argue
And

Resolved:

“that the declaration of the following road to be a public road in accordance with Section 11 of the Roads Act, 1993 – the road known as Cherrymount Housing Development in the townland of Keadew, Cavan, Co. Cavan be hereby approved”.
Court Services:

Councillor P. McVitty proposed that the Council write to the Court Services to see if the proposed closures to Ballyconnell and Virginia Courts were genuinely being considered and that the prospect of having only one district court sitting for the entire county in Cavan is true.  Councillor S. Smith seconded this proposal.
Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that the court services would be working in bad faith if they were to continue with the policy of centralising services to the big towns.

Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that significant expenditure had gone into both courthouses to upgrade them in recent years.

Mr. Jack Keyes, Manager stated that the Council was assured that the consolidation of Court Services the last time would be the last one for a long time.  
Councillor A. Boyle congratulated the outdoor staff for their good work on salting and gritting the main roads.

Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that €700 was raised on behalf of the Virginia Branch of St. Vincent de Paul by those attending the Cathaoirleach’s pre-Christmas dinner in Lisgrey House.  Councillor O’Reilly thanked his fellow members and staff for their support of the charity.
Councillor Damien Brady congratulated Church Street Centre, Ballyconnell on being shortlisted for a LAMA award for 2013 under the heading of Best Community Based Initiative.

Votes of Sympathy
Members passed a vote of sympathy to Mrs. Kathleen McEntee and the McEntee Family on the tragic death of Mr. Shane McEnteeT.D., Minister of State for Food, Horticulture and Food Safety.    

Councillor D. Blake stated that Deputy McEntee was a genuine and committed public representative.  He was a hard working and loyal T.D. and was also deeply rooted in farming and the GAA. He stated that Deputy McEntee was a deeply honourable person and was a personal friend of his since his involvement in politics.
Councillor C. Boylan stated that the Deputy’s death was a great shock but was an indicator of the pressure on all politicians.  

Councillor J.P. Feeley offered his sympathies to the family and stated that Deputy McEntee was a man held in high regard.

Mr. Jack Keyes, Manager offered his sympathies to the McEntee family on behalf of the executive.  He stated that it was time people pay politicians the respect they are due.  He stated that Deputy McEntee was always supportive of anything we wanted to do in County Cavan.
A minutes silence was held in memory of the late Deputy McEntee.
MEMBERS’ ITEMS – DEFERRED FROM DECEMBER 2012 MEETING

1.
To request the Council to give an update on works at Killykeen Forest Park in light of the upcoming Gathering.


Councillor W. Bennett stated that proper maintenance of Killykeen Forest Park is vital for the promotion of tourism in the area particularly in light of the upcoming Gathering.  He stated that the park has descended into a deplorable state over the last number of years.  He stated that Killykeen Forest Park is the jewel in the crown of tourist attractions in County Cavan.  He stated that Killykeen Forest Park also attracts a number of fishing competitions each year which have the potential to promote the local area.
Councillor A. Boylan stated that Coillte are presently offering a section of the park for sale.  He stated that Coillte should come in and advise the Council of their intentions.  He stated that the land should remain in state hands for the benefit of the people.  Councillor A. Boylan stated that the elected members are opposed to private ownership of Killykeen Forest Park.

Councillor S. Smith stated that Killykeen Forest Park should be extended into the Geopark area.  He stated that he is on the Geopark monitoring committee and he would bring this proposal to the next meeting.
Mr. Jack Keyes, Manager informed the meeting that the portion of land for sale was that with the log cabins situated on it.  He stated that Killykeen Forest Park was a very important tourist attraction for Cavan.  He stated that the Council would engage with Coillte and encourage them to develop the Park.  
2.
That Cavan County Council working with other interested groups develop a strategy for the future growth and sustainability of rural Ireland.
Councillor J.P. Feeley on behalf of the Fianna Fail Group stated that Minister Hogan announced that former Kerry GAA star Pat Spillane had been named as Chairman of the new Commission for the Economic Development of Rural Areas (CEDRA) which would examine aspects of economic development in rural areas.  Councillor Feeley stated that this committee would be made up of 15 members and would host public meetings across the country starting in January, to date these 15 members have not been named and no consultations have taken place.

Councillor Feeley stated that too much of the policy in Ireland is created at central Government level and it doesn't take into account, rural communities in Ireland where the issues and the concerns are different.   He stated that currently if it wasn’t for emigration, Ireland would have an unemployment rate of over 26%.  He stated that you only need to go to any small town or village in Ireland to see the toll this recession is having on local communities.  Councillor Feeley suggested that Cavan County Council work with other interested groups to develop a strategy for the future growth and sustainability of rural Ireland.

Councillor S. McKiernan acknowledged the impact of emigration on unemployment locally however he stated that a lot had been done to highlight the county in recent times.  He stated that more was to come particularly in light of the 2014 local government reforms which would see enterprise incorporated into the Council’s remit.

Councillor D. Boylan stated that small industries and businesses were the only way to keep employment in local rural areas. 


Councillor F. Curtin stated that small businesses are the key to local communities.  He stated that the access to credit flow for local businesses remained a serious issue.


Councillor S. Smith stated that Cavan had invested significantly in infrastructure over the last number of years and this is vital to bring inward investment to the County.  He stated that the IDA is now locating most of their jobs on the east coast which is of no benefit to Cavan.  He stated that there is huge potential for jobs in agriculture in County Cavan.  

Councillor M. Maguire Lynch stated that it was the farming communities that kept the banks going before the Celtic Tiger and it is a poor reflection to see what the banks are doing now.  

Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services stated that Cavan County Council is to incorporate the sustained economic development of rural areas as part of their forthcoming county-wide strategic development plan.  He stated that the Council already has in place an Economic Development Unit which works in tandem with the County Enterprise Board focusing on supporting small to medium businesses and with a good degree of success.  He stated that in drawing up the development plan the elected members would be consulted for their input.

3.
Local Government Reform

7.
Proposals for Local Government Reform and preparations by the Council for same.
Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that Cavan County Council will see the number of elected members reduced from 25 to 18 at the next election.  He stated that despite the county’s population size of over 75,000 the Department of Environment have proposed that local government reform will see Cavan have the same number of local representatives as neighbouring counties half its size.  He stated that the reforms were targeting local representatives by trying to get rid of them.  He stated that the unfortunate thing coming down the line is that there will be whole areas left without any public representatives.
Councillor S. McKiernan stated that this was a matter of great concern and he would like to know the executives reflection on the “Putting People First” document and how they propose to implement it.  He stated that reducing the number of members of Cavan County Council from 25 to 18 left the county with two options, to split the county in half with 9 Councillors in each area or to split the County in three with 6 Councillors from each area.  He proposed that the County be split in a three area constituency one in West Cavan stretching from Dowra to Crossdoney, Cavan Urban and the eastern part of the County taking in Virginia, Kingscourt, Ballyjamesduff and Bailieborough.  This proposal was seconded by Councillor S. Smith. 
Councillor C. Boylan stated that the Sinn Fein party were of an open mind as to the layout of the electoral areas.  He stated that all parts of the county should be treated equally and we should not neglect rural Ireland.  Councillor Boylan also maintained that Cavan Town Council should not be abolished.

Councillor Danny Brady stated that the County is being deprived of the representation that people deserve.  He stated that this reform by the Government was another nail in the coffin for local democracy and for rural Ireland.  

Councillor S. Smith proposed that the Council write to the General Council of County Councils and LAMA asking that they attend a Council meeting and address the members on what their submissions are on Local Government Reform.  He stated if they were not willing to meet with the members of Cavan County Council then they should be asked to forward correspondence and their submission to Cavan County Council.

Councillor A. Boyle stated that it was very wrong that town councils should be abolished and he hoped that the General Council of County Councils would put pressure on the people who made these proposals to change their minds.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that the loss in local councillor numbers would create a deficit in the communication chain between local people and the executive.

Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that the day of the local Councillor will be gone no matter how we divide the County.  
Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services stated that a meeting of Cavan County Council and Fermanagh District Council will take place on Monday 21st January, 2013 at 3.30pm in the Council Chamber.
Mr. Jack Keyes, Manager informed the meeting that the elected members and Senior Management would meet in Castlesaunderson on Monday 4th February, 2013 to provide opportunity for interaction and discussion between members and the executive on corporate priorities/agenda for 2013.
    
Items 4, 5, 6, 8, 9, 10 and 11 were deferred.


The meeting concluded at 5.45p.m.


Chairman _____________________________ Date ________________________


Certified Correct _________________________________
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